FORKS RIFLE CLUB NEWSLETTER

PO Box 14842

Grand Forks, ND  58208-4842

January 2022
Gate Combination Change:  The combination on the gate lock and heated shooting house were changed on January 1, 2022. The new combinations are on the 2022 membership card, which is provided when you join or renew.  If you have lost or discarded your application form that was mailed to you with the annual meeting notice, you can download one from the club website <forksrifleclub.org>.
Display Your Membership Card: Members are reminded to display their membership cards when utilizing the club facilities.  Cards do not need to be displayed when participating in organized matches and leagues, as these are open to the public and are under the direction of designated club personnel.  Card holders and lanyards are available from the club officers, or you can provide your own.  
Guests:  Guests are welcome and may observe but not fire a firearm. If you have friends or family from a hundred miles outside of the area who wish to shoot on the range, temporary 15-day (consecutive) memberships are available for $15.00. Just contact one of the officers or e-mail the club at <info@forksrifleclub.org>. An application form can be downloaded from the club website. Temporary members have to be accompanied by a member whenever they are on the range.  Individuals living within 100 miles of the range are expected maintain a membership if they want to utilize the range facilities.
Heated Shooting House:  Only individuals who have paid the $45.00 fee for the calendar year may utilize the heated shooting house, including the lighted target on the 100-yard sighting-in-range backstop.  Individuals using the heated shooting house are reminded to ensure that the windows are closed, lights are off and the door is latched when you finish using the facility.  To accommodate families utilizing the facility, a $25.00 annual fee has been established for spouses to utilize the shooting house.  There is no charge for juniors under 18 years of age, however, they must be accompanied by a parent with access.

Club Officers:  The club officers and a director were elected at the November annual meeting.  Officers are as follows: Dennis Coulter, President; Kevin Fire, Executive Officer; Tom Reiten, Secretary-Treasurer; Steven Martin, Chief Instructor; Mike Knain, Range Officer. Directors are: Rick Kraft, Marcus Moeglein and Fred Martinez.

Match Winners: The sniper team of Kevin Fire and Tom Reiten won the Battle of Christmas Hill winter vintage sniper rifle match with a score of 37 out of 40 held on December 4th.  Joe Martin shot a 799-70x out of 800 to win the NRA approved 4-Position indoor match held on December 14th.
Match and League Participation:  During 2021 there were 536 participants in matches and leagues sponsored by the Forks Rifle Club.  Take advantage of the opportunities.
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Winter Leagues:  Winter indoor leagues started the first full week in January and run through March.  Since league standings are determined by the high five scores fire, there is plenty of time to join a league.  Members can try any of the leagues one time for FREE.  
Junior Marksmanship Program:  The junior marksmanship program utilizes the indoor range facilities on Tuesday and Thursday nights 6:00 to 8:00 pm. It provides the young shooter with the basic skills to eventually compete in junior and senior smallbore rifle competitions.  It is open to young shooter through twenty years of age.  Thanks to Friends of NRA Foundation grants, the club has all the equipment needed to advance in precision smallbore rifle.  Once juniors master the basic skills, they participate in the 4-Positon rifle league and smallbore mtches. For information, contact Joe Martin at 218-791-0619 or Becky Martin at 218-779-9954.
Hunter Safety Class:  The Club will be hosting a North Dakota Game and Fish Department hunter safety class in May 2022.  You need to go to the North Dakota Game and Fish website to register for the class.  A link is on the Forks Rifle Club website.
Why You Should Reload:  Over the years, I have been encouraging members to save their brass and get into reloading.  The ammunition shortages over the past year may have been enough to convince most to consider start reloading.  The cost of ammunition when you can find it is another reason to start.  The recovery time for the cost of a basic reloading equipment is now very short.  The problem currently being face by reloaders is finding primers and powder.  Bullets are starting to show up on the shelves.  In the past, many members indicated that they did not reload because they did not shoot that many rounds, and it was just easier to buy a couple of boxes of loaded ammunition before hunting season.  This past fall except for .223 Remington, .308 Winchester, 6.5 Creedmoor or a few $100-a-box large magnum calibers there was no hunting ammo available.  Even common calibers such as 30-30 Winchester, .270 Winchester, 30-06 Springfield, .243 Winchester were not on the shelves.  Anyone hunting with other calibers had no options unless they had a friend that had some extra ammo or had the components and could reload some for them.  Even many reloaders were caught short without an adequate supply of primers, powder and bullets on hand.  Many competitive shooters ended up switching loads to use powders on hand.  My suggestion to the non-reloaders is to by a basic reloading equipment  package from RCBS, Hornady, Lyman or Lee now and then pick up primers, powder and bullets as they become available.  To the reloaders out there, my advice, is to maintain a two to three year inventory of components to carry you through these times of shortages.  Above all save your brass.  Tom Reiten
Range Volunteers:  The Forks Rifle Club has no employees.  With the exception of major construction projects that are contracted out, everything done on the range is done by volunteers.  If you are interested in helping with maintenance contact Mike Knain, Range Officer, at 701-215-3239.  Mike is responsible for coordinating all activities involving grounds, facilities and maintenance equipment at the range.
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Match Volunteers:  Interested in various shooting activities, but do not feel you are ready to compete in a match?  Maybe you are interested, but are not able to do so because of a physical limitation.  Consider working as a volunteer at the matches.  It is a great way to see what is involved.  Help is always needed pulling targets or scoring at high power rifle and vintage matches or scoring targets at smallbore matches.  At silhouette matches target setters and scorers are needed.  If you are already competing in a shooting discipline, consider running the line for another discipline, so that others might be able to shoot in the match.  Contact the individual listed on the match notice if you want to help.
Upcoming Matches:  The following indoor matches are scheduled:
	2/5-6/22
	Light Rifle Sectional Championship
	Dennis Coulter
	701-213-0238

	2/19/22
	Open 3-Position Smallbore Sectional Championship
	Dennis Coulter
	701-213-0238

	2/20/22
	North Dakota Open 3-Position State Championship
	Dennis Coulter
	701-213-0238

	3/25-26/22
	Open 4-Position Smallbore Sectional Championship
	Tom Reiten
	701-739-1988

	3/22/22
	North Dakota Open 4-Position State Championship
	Tom Reiten
	701-739-1988

	4/9/22
	Red River Valley Championship 
	Dennis Coulter
	701-213-0238

	4/23/22
	Approved Light Rifle Match
	Tom Reiten
	701-739-1988

	4/24/22
	Approved Smallbore Conventional Handgun Match
	Tom Reiten
	701-739-1988


For current updates on range dates and club activities and dates for the remainder of the year, check the calendar on the club website <forksrifleclub.org>.
Huh! What? -  Hearing Loss and Shooting: 

One of the safety rules that we see at many shooting locations is a requirement that we wear eye and ear protection.  The requirement for eye protection may seem self-explanatory, but why is it important we protect our ears as well?  The reason is that, unlike a traumatic eye injury, which is typically sudden and dramatic, a loss of the function of our ears due to exposure to hazardous levels of noise is often slow, cumulative, and progressive.  An important thing to remember is that most commonly noise damage to the ears leads to damage to nerve tissue, and this damage is irreversible.

When we are born, we typically have approximately 16,000 nerve endings in each of our ears.  These nerve endings are called “hair cells” due to their resemblance to hair follicles when viewed under a microscope.  These sensory cells are bathed in fluid and sit upon a membrane.  When sound energy enters the ear, causing the eardrum and the small bones in your middle ear to move, this sets up waves in the fluid and along the membrane in the inner ear upon which these sensory cells sit.  This leads to a bending of the hair cells, and they then discharge neural energy.  This neural energy is transmitted along the auditory nerve to the brain, where it is perceived as sound.

These cells are very finely tuned and can respond to a vibration of the eardrum that is measured in angstroms (darn small units) and are sensitive to vibrations between 20 and 20,000 vibrations per second.  For sound intensities up to about 85 deciBels (about the loudness of a vacuum cleaner) the hair cells can handle the sound and be undamaged.  But, like cells in the retina of the eye that can be damaged by light that is too bright (like looking at the sun or welding without goggles) a sound that is too intense can damage the hair cells.  This damage starts when the sound exceeds 85 deciBels.  
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An interesting thing about the deciBel scale is that it is not a linear scale, it is a logarithmic scale.  Thus, as we increase the intensity of sound, the effects are much greater than one would predict by the simple linear increase of the number.  Every five deciBel increase in intensity doubles the amount of potential damage to the ear.  If we believe that hearing damage starts at 85 dB (the abbreviation for deciBel), twice as much damage occurs at 90 dB, four times as much damage at 95 dB, eight times the damage at 100 dB, and so on.  When we consider that firearms can emit sound energy on the order of 170 dB or greater (do the doubling calculation for every 5 dB increase above 85 dB if you wish) you can easily see why using hearing protection when shooting is critical.

Hearing protection is rated by what is termed the NRR, or the noise reduction rating.  Earplugs, if fitting correctly, can reduce the noise by about 35-38 dB.  Earmuffs can reduce noise by about 24-28 dB.  Cotton does virtually nothing (about 2 dB).  Neither do cigarette butts or .38 Special cases, or the various and sundry other things people put in their ears, thinking it is helping protect them.

Best hearing protection comes from double hearing protection, both earplugs and muffs.   But, a simple addition of the NRR does not occur, due to the log nature of the scale and the fact that people hear through their skull as well as their ears.  So, 35 dB NRR plugs plus 25 dB muffs does not equal 60 dB of noise reduction, but more like 42-43 dB NRR.

When one is shooting handguns, short barrel rifles, or firearms with a muzzle brake, the high muzzle pressure, the high gas velocity of the propellant, and the close proximity of the muzzle to your ears makes the sound significantly louder.  You can easily demonstrate this by firing a .22 long rifle in a handgun and a rifle and taking note of the difference in sound levels.

Also, when shooting indoors or from a covered firing point the sound levels will be increased significantly.  In those locations (which we have at the Forks Rifle Club) hearing protection, and preferably double hearing protection, is essential.  Hearing loss, and very likely tinnitus, is a certain outcome if you expose your ears to the loud sounds of firearms.  And, once hearing is lost, it is lost forever.

Dr. Kevin Fire is the owner of Fire Audiology and Hearing Center in Grand Forks.  He has a PhD in Audiology from the Ohio State University.  He has been a Professor of Audiology at UND for 21 years.  He is a life member and executive officer of The Forks Rifle Club.

The next newsletter will be posted to <forksrifleclub.org> website on April15, 2022. 
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